BRO TAF LOCAL MEDICAL COMMITTEE LTD

MINUTES

CWM TAF LMC CONSTITUENCY MEETING

THURSDAY 17 AUGUST 2017


PRESENT

Dr Peter Brooks

Ann Brown

Dr Steve Davies
Ian Dodd

Dr Jackie Gantley

Simon Gray

Dr Bill Harris

Debbie Milton

Moira Moore

Dr Gerry O’Dwyer

Dr Bhupa Patel

Hayley Pugh

Kevin Rogers

Dr Westley Saunders

Dr Mark Semmens

Dr Has Shah

Sarah Simpson

Dr Kevin Thomas

Katrina Williams

In attendance: Fiona Ricci (LMC Executive Secretary)
Dr Mark Semmens, LMC Vice Chair, chaired the meeting.

1. DEVELOPMENTS IN CAMHS

Tracy Gardiner, Clinical Director of CAMHS, attended the meeting to provide an update on CAMHS services.  Tracy reported that she has been in post for a year and the focus has been to improve and develop the CAMHS service.  She invited GP comments and reported on the service improvements as follows:

· A more psychological based service is being developed.

· Access to the service is being improved.

· A new “CAPA” (Choice And Partnership Approach) service model is being introduced, based on choice and partnership.

· Under CAPA, an exploratory session is provided initially to define patient issues and offer an appropriate range of services.

· There has been new investment in training and cognitive skills.

· A DBT treatment screen has been developed.

· Psychological therapy will run concurrently with appropriate prescribing.
· The historical waiting list is being addressed.

· Dr Westley Saunders raised the issue of GP referrals being returned with requests for further information (e.g. educational assessment).  Tracy agreed that this practice is unhelpful and reported that action is being taken to minimize it.  Information sharing needs to improve, to avoid unnecessary delays. 

· The scope for a single point of entry in the CAMHs service and for direct CAMHS referrals by third parties (not via the GP) were proposed by the LMC.  Referral pathways need to modernize and be streamlined.

· The interface between CAMHS and other sectors has been difficult, also patient transfer from CAMHS to adult services.  It would be helpful for GPs to have better interface with CAMHS at the patient entry and exit points.  Collaborative working within an explicit care plan would be a major improvement, enabling GPs to contact the right person/service at the right time.  This would also improve patient continuity of care.

· The possibility of an e-mail advice service was discussed.  Tracy agreed that CAMHS communications must improve.  Under CAPA, every patient will have a core partnership clinician who could be the point of contact with GPs and other services.

· Greater working with family units is also desirable.
· Dr Kevin Thomas said that assessment referrals need to improve and not be refused or redirected back to GPs.

· Telephone consultation is possible, but there is limited availability.

· Primary CAMHS has been repatriated to Cardiff and Vale, but not specialist CAMHS.  The network has been assessed and it has been agreed that it would be unwise for it to separate at this point.

· John Palmer said that there has been a substantial improvement in the CAMHS service and the CAPA service model will provide the right therapeutic blend, based on best practice.

· GPs feel that the three key issues in CAMHS communications are: (1) clinical letters/feedback (2) signposting (3) CAMHS to onward refer directly, not via the GP.

· John Palmer agreed to consider the scope for email access to CAMHS advice and to trial it if feasible.

· A follow up session with GPs on the thresholds for clinical consensus was proposed.

· Tracy Gardiner is willing to attend another meeting in 6 months to provide a further update and take feedback from GPs.

Tracy Gardiner left the meeting.

2. CWM TAF CLINICAL SERVICES STRATEGY





 

John Palmer (Director of Primary, Community and Mental Health) and Sarah Bradley (Head of Primary Care) attended the meeting for this item.

· The Clinical Services Strategy is required by Welsh Government as part of the IMTP submission and a series of clinical workshops has been held over the last 18 months.
· The strategy is being developed on the basis of services being delivered as locally as possible and the healthcare model has four main levels (GP practice, cluster, DGH and tertiary).

· The strategy has been discussed at recent GP cluster meetings, including the future structure of general practice.  The current GP practice sustainability issues are recognised and there have been some successful outcomes from recent difficulties, but for the long-term future, a front footed strategic approach to GP practice configuration is needed.  The Health Board wants to invest in a robust number of sustainable GP practices and wishes to have developmental discussions with the GP community about this change.

· An articulate plan with an innovative model for primary care could provide new resource opportunities for Cwm Taf UHB.

· Sarah Bradley reported the recent discussions with the cluster leads and Dr Kevin Thomas, where a more primary care focused paper was provided, which includes proposals for aggregating the current configuration of GP practices.  It is proposed to hold a further workshop for all GP practices on 19 October, where this can be further discussed.
· Kevin Rogers commented that moving enhanced services provision to a network basis could force practice mergers, but Sarah Bradley assured the meeting that the Health Board wants GP practices to lead and own any such changes.

· An important consideration is whether GP practice redesign will resolve the current and future GP workload and workforce issues.  General practice needs short term support for long term sustainability.  

· To date, service changes have historically supported secondary care services, not primary care and this needs to change.

· The LMC asked if the Health Board has an optimum GP practice size/configuration in mind and how practice business models would work.  One size is unlikely to fit all and the capacity/quality of the GP estate is also a determining factor.

· It will be a major challenge to persuade sustainable GP practices of the need to change and they will need appropriate incentives.  Developing the GP estate could be a major incentive.

· Collaborative GP cluster meetings should be convened to discuss the future.

· The model for GP practice aggregation is important and there must be an enabling business and financial model so that practices can see what the benefits will be.

· Managing patient expectations must be addressed, whatever configuration is agreed.

· John Palmer said that the Health Board is consulting with the public for its views on future services via a survey on its website and is getting some interesting feedback.

· It was discussed whether the Health Board should proactively identify and approach stable GP practices to discuss the feasibility of GP practice aggregation.

· Will the Health Board be prepared to underwrite the financial risks that aggregating practices may have to take in the next 10 years?  All practices are potentially at risk, as no GP wants to be the “last man standing”.

· The LMC felt that the 19 October workshop must be GP led and focused, with minimal involvement from external speakers.

· The lack of availability of qualified nurses to deliver enhanced services is a difficulty.  Sarah Bradley reported on the Health Board’s training plans, which include expanding the amount of time trainee nurses spend in primary care.

· Dr Mark Semmens asked about the proposal in the plan for limited hospital based follow up care and emphasis on virtual clinics and patient led follow up.  Change has to be two way and not only involve pushing more work into primary care.  

· GP practices and the LMC need to see the strategy details, not just the broad principles.

· There should be joint LMC and cluster involvement in the 19 October workshop.

· The LMC said it favours the Health Board proactively proposing the future model for general practice, which will help to determine the GP community’s appetite for change.  A “starter for 10” could be tested via the LMC initially.

3. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Collaboration between Pharmacies and GPs – Flu Vaccination Programme

Kevin Rogers reported that a task and finish group was proposed at the last LMC liaison meeting with the Health Board.  Some information governance issues have emerged in relation to collaboration between pharmacies and GPs on the flu vaccination programme that cannot be easily resolved and may result in an SLA being used to reach unvaccinated patients.  The issue is the degree of collaboration and joint working there can be without breaking patient confidentiality and information governance rules.

4. DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
7 December 2017, 2pm.
